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Memorandum

Department of Planning and Development

Planning Division
To:

Chair Delogu and Members of the Portland Planning Board


From:

Ethan Boxer-Macomber, Planner

Date:

July 23, 2004

Re:

July 27, 2004 Workshop,

Proposed Ballpark Drive Subdivision – Washington Avenue near Riverside Street
The proposed Ballpark Drive Subdivision came before the Planning Board as a workshop on May 25, 2004. At that workshop abutters to the project and other area residents raised concerns related to traffic, drainage, and wetland protection. The board directed staff to bring the application to an additional workshop, which has been scheduled for July 27, 2004. 

I. Project Summary

Applicant:


Margaret Haverty





67 Haverty’s Way





Portland, ME  04103

Site Location:
Washington Avenue, just north of intersection with Riverside Street
CBL#:
371 A002001

Zoning:


R-2
Land Area:


Total Parcel


991,105 (22.7-Acres)







Proposed Subdivision

395,927 (9.09-Acres)






Remaining Land

595,148 (13.61-Aces)
Development Proposal:
17-Lot Single-Family Residential Subdivision 
II. Background and Description

The subject 22.7-Acres site has been under ownership by the Haverty family since the early 1960s.  Around the same time that the Havertys acquired the property, the City of Portland took a 50-foot wide easement across the property for the installation and future maintenance of a forcemain sewer line. 

In the late 1960s, the Havertys cleared and leveled a large area at the parcel’s interior and constructed a baseball field, which is accessed along the forcemain easement. The field has been privately owned and maintained by the Haverty family since then, as is the case today. The family makes the field available, at no cost, to various community athletic programs.

In April 2000, the Havertys subdivided an area of land area from the subject 22.7-Acre parcel in order to develop a 6-Lot residential family compound. A private cul-de-sac accessed from Lambert Street was established and named Havertys Way. The Havertys Way subdivision occurred within 5 years of the subject application, however it is exempt from inclusion subdivision review under 14-508 (b) since the lots were gifted to persons related by blood or marriage. 

The proposed Ballpark Drive subdivision is sited along the forcemain easement and baseball field access road. Aside from the roadway, which is currently surfaced in compacted gravel, the 9.09-Acre subdivision site is, at present, completely unimproved and wooded. The site plan proposes 17 single-family house lots double loaded on the street and ranging from .25 to .86-Acres in size. The proposed net density for the site is 1.87 units per acre. The applicant intends to design the Ballpark Drive right-of-way to City standards and dedicate it for acceptance by the City.  The applicant has not expressed exactly how the proposed lots would be marketed and developed. 

A brook and its associated wetland banks run roughly parallel with the roadway to its north. The applicant has applied to the DEP and received (1) a Tier 1 wetland fill permit and (2) a permit-by-rule approval for proposed disturbance within 75 feet of the brook. However, as explained in this report, staff will recommend a more stringent enforcement of the DEP’s seventy-five (75) foot no disturbance buffer rule in accordance with the City’s Technical and Design Standards.

The above-mentioned brook flows over the site and then off-site onto a private residential property where it is channeled into a 36 in culvert. That culvert then runs the drainage under Washington Avenue. The culvert, where it is located on the private, off-site property, is not built to city standards and is ill prepared to handle major storm events. The City of Portland does not currently hold a drainage easement over the culvert. Staff has developed a recommendation that the applicant should secure a drainage easement over the culvert and place funds in escrow for the eventual maintenance and/or replacement of the culvert.    

The project’s point of access from Washington Avenue is in close proximity to the intersection of Washington Avenue and Riverside Street, which has been identified as a high crash site. Concerns regarding pedestrian safety have also been raised in that area. The applicant has proposed designs to address these circulation issues in their most recent revisions.  

In collaboration with Portland Trails and the City of Portland, the applicant is currently working to design and establish a public recreation trail easement across the entire 22.7-Acre parcel. That easement would create opportunities for an eventual trail connection between Washington Avenue and Auburn and/or Lambert Street(s) in conformance with Comprehensive Plan Policies. 

III. Public Outreach And Response

Upon receipt of the subject application staff mailed notice all property owners within 500 feet of the subject site. In response to that noticing, several residents of the area submitted letters to staff. Those letters were forwarded to the planning board with the May 25, 2004 staff memo. Several area residents also appeared before the Planning Board on May 25, 2004.

Since the last workshop, the applicant has held a required neighborhood meeting and presented staff with appropriate documentation (Attachment C.). 

Since the last workshop, staff has received two additional letters with supplementary information and materials (Attachment Q.).  Among those materials is a list of 73 signatures of Portland residents under the headings, “Rebuttal to the Haverty Residential Development” and “Opposed to Wetland Development within the City of Portland, Maine”. 

To date public response to the project is embodied in three primary issues:

1) Environmental Impacts to the wetland, brook, and associated wildlife habitat from loss of existing vegetation and soil erosion. 

2) Traffic Impacts from an additional 17 homes dependent on an intersection, which is currently classified as a high crash site and which lacks adequate pedestrian amenities. 

3) Drainage Issues related to the existing storm system (brook) including flooding and erosion. 

Property owners within 500 feet of the site were again noticed in advance of the July 27, 2004 workshop before the Planning Board.  

IV. Subdivision Review: General Requirements

Section 14-497 of the Land Use Code outlines general requirements that shall apply to all subdivisions. The following is review of the proposed project’s compliance with this section.

1. Water and Air Pollution

The brook and associated wetlands, which traverse the site to the north of the access road, are part of a stormwater drainage system with eventual outfalls into the Presumpscot River. Any substantial disturbances to the brook or its banks could pose a threat to water quality in that system. The Maine DEP and City staff have reviewed the project’s potential impacts on this system.

Maine DEP Tier 1 Review

The applicant has conducted two wetland delineation studies of the subject site, one in December of 2003 and another in June of 2004(Attachment D.). Based on those studies, the applicant determined that approximately 5,974 square feet of wetland would need to be filled to accommodate the site plan. The fill locations are largely localized along the proposed roadway (see “wetland fill” markers on attachment P2). Under the Natural Resources Protection Act (NRPA), this quantity of fill is subject to Tier 1 review by the Maine DEP. The Maine DEP has reviewed and approved the applicant’s Tier 1 fill permit (Attachment E).

DEP Permit By Rule

The DEP separately requires that any disturbance activity within 75 feet of the brook be subject to review under a Permit By Rule process. In the applicant’s permit by rule application, the majority of the lots were proposed to have deed restrictions prohibiting disturbance within the buffer. However, the application did demonstrate potential disturbance within this buffer in the case of lots 5, 6 and 7 where building envelopes may encroach into the 75-foot buffer zone by as many as 40 feet. 

The applicant has presented the DEP with a Permit By Rule Notification Form for disturbance on lots 5, 6 and 7 and received approval based on no response within 14 days as confirmed by staff. (Attachment F.).  

City of Portland Technical Standards

In section XI(3)C(a), The City of Portland’s Technical and Design Standards for development in or adjacent to wetlands states that:

The development should be designed to avoid disturbance in wetlands and the developer must establish undisturbed buffer strips from the wetland boundary. For developments located adjacent to perennial streams, a minimum one hundred (100) foot buffer strip on either side of the stream should be maintained. For intermittent streams, the buffer strip may be reduced to twenty-five (25) feet.

At the time the standard was adopted by the City of Portland, it mirrored DEP standards for stream protection. Since then, the DEP’s stream buffer standard has been reduced from 100 to 75 feet. However, the City may still require up to a 100 foot no disturbance buffer where appropriate. 

Staff from the Planning Division, working closely with the consulting review engineer, the City Engineer, and Public Works Staff, has carefully considered this standard in the review of your application. The public record has been thoroughly reviewed and field visits conducted. Staff has found substantial evidence that the brook and its associated wetland banks are of significant importance to regional drainage and flood control. Furthermore, numerous anecdotal accounts from long-time area residents that the brook runs year round have been supported by staff’s field observations though the early summer to present. Based on these findings, staff recommends that the brook be buffered sufficiently to ensure appropriate protection. 

The existing conditions to the north of the brook provide a solid basis for understanding how this particular watercourse / wetland system is impacted by residential development. Several of the properties on the south side of Lester Drive have homes and/or accessory structures sited within 75 feet of the brook. More still have substantial soil disturbance (i.e. back yards) between 0 and 50 feet of the brook. Although these homes were constructed in the 1960s, there is evidence of continued problems with erosion and flooding due to their close proximity to the brook.   

After analyzing these findings within the context of the subject site and its specific topography and features, staff recommends that the project adhere to the following standards with regard to the required disturbance buffer along the brook:

A. A seventy-five (75) foot no disturbance buffer should be established along the south side of the brook. This buffer should prohibit, by deed restriction, not only development, but also soil disturbance in general. This buffer should also apply to all land area North of the brook.

B. With modifications to the site plan, it may be appropriate to slightly reduce the disturbance buffer for the area currently identified as Lots 5, 6, and 7. This reduction should apply to soil disturbance only and not structures. These three (3) lots may need to be reduced to two (2) with side yards instead of back yards and the road may need to shift to the south in order to achieve adequate building envelopes. In any event, this road shift may be required for other reasons as described in the July 16, 2004 memo from the City’s consulting civil engineer (attached). 

C. To help ensure its long-term maintenance, the disturbance buffer should be delineated in the field and identified with wetland buffer markers wherever it crosses a property line. 

D. An appropriate drainage easement along the brook should be granted to the City of Portland.

E. This buffer should also be given due regard on the north side of the brook where it reaches existing properties on Lester Drive. Future applications for additions, pools, and sheds should be held to the same standard. 

Unfortunately, staff was not able to formalize the above recommendations in a letter to the applicant until July 20, 2004. This has left the applicant inadequate time to develop a formal response prior to the completion of this memo. Staff will be meeting with the applicant prior to the July 27, 2004 workshop and will report progress to the board.

2. Water

The applicant has received a letter from the Portland Water District citing adequate water capacity for the project (Attachment S).

3. Soil Erosion

As described above, soil erosion along the brook is of particular concern. However, staff finds that the project will not have an adverse effect on the stability of soils on the site based on (1) the recommended 75 foot no disturbance buffer and (2) the City’s required site plan review over individual lot development in the future (3) the proposed erosion control measures in conformance with Best Management Practices; and (4) the proposed Tree Save Plan.

4. Traffic

Under the City’s Technical and Design Standards a 17-Lot residential subdivision does not warrant a formal traffic study and may be reviewed by the City traffic engineer based on a simple site plan. However, in the case of the subject application, numerous responses were received from area residents citing substantial traffic issues at the project’s proposed point of entry and in the general vicinity of the project. This anecdotal information led the City’s traffic engineer to request that the applicant conduct a traffic study to identify problem areas, and present corrective measures. 

The applicant has presented a formal traffic study, conducted by Casey and Godfrey Engineers (Attachment K.). The study found that the nearby intersection of Washington Avenue and Riverside Street was a high crash site per Department of Transportation Guidelines. The study concluded that the intersection be modified to a three-way stop intersection. Responding to the traffic engineer’s request that pedestrian movements also be considered, the study recommends a combination of sidewalks and crosswalks to carry pedestrians from the proposed subdivision to Riverside Street. With respect to vehicles entering and exiting the proposed subdivision, it was demonstrated that adequate site lines can easily be attained with some clearing of vegetation along the right of way, particularly once a three way stop is installed at Riverside.  

In a July 12, 2004 memo, Tom Errico, the City’s consulting traffic engineer, concurred with the Casey and Godfrey findings and recommendations and added some additional design criteria, which he felt should be met (Attachment L.). 

Having reviewed all of the anecdotal information presented by area residents, the applicant’s traffic study and proposed improvements, and the responses of the City’s consulting traffic engineer, staff finds that the applicant has an opportunity to adequately mitigate any potential traffic impacts that the proposed project may cause. Staff recommends that the applicant should design, finance and construct all of the off-site traffic improvements as discussed in the July 12, Errico memo. 

Unfortunately, the applicant has not had adequate time to develop a formal response to this recommendation prior to the completion of this memo. Staff will be meeting with the applicant prior to the July 27, 2004 workshop and will report progress to the board.
*Note

It is clear from the public record on this project that the proposed off-site traffic and pedestrian improvements will not completely satisfy all of the concerns presented by area residents. There appear to be a number of pre-existing traffic problems in the area such as speeding and excessive truck traffic, which the proposed project, did not cause, will not exacerbate, and cannot be expected to remedy. As explained in the July 12 Errico Memo, the City is currently conducting a comprehensive traffic study of the entire Washington Avenue corridor and examining the need for traffic calming measures as well as possible actions to improve that safety of truck operations in the area. Area residents with continued concerns over traffic issues not directly related to the proposed project have an opportunity to direct their concerns to those conducting this ongoing area traffic study.    

5. Sanitary Sewer/Soils

The applicant proposes that the proposed project tie in to existing sanitary sewer lines in Washington Avenue. The applicant has received confirmation of adequate sewer capacity from the Department of Public Works (Attachment T.). 

6. Stormwater

The vast majority of water shed from the site is directed to the brook at the base of the slope. Water shed from the north side of the access road drains naturally through the wetland and into the brook. This approach is effective in part because the 75 foot disturbance buffer described above preserves the wetland and its water slowing and retaining qualities. Water shed from most of the south side of the access road (Lots 10-14) is collected on Ballpark Drive and channeled into an 18-inch stormwater line, which then runs under the property line between lots 2 and 3 before outfalling into the brook. Water shed from lots 15 and 16, as well as the first +/-300 feet of roadway, drains toward Washington Avenue and is channeled into an existing stormwater system under Washington Avenue. 

36-Inch Culvert under Washington Avenue

The City Engineer, Eric Labelle, has reviewed the project plans and conducted a site visit to inspect a 36-inch drainage culvert on the abutting Murphy property. That culvert receives the brook flows that traverse the subject site and channels them under Washington Avenue. Mr. Labelle raised substantive concerns about the culvert whereas (1) it is not designed to City standards and is presently under performing, (2) the culvert is, in part, constructed of corrugated metal pipe (CMP), which will likely require full replacement in the foreseeable future, and (3) the City of Portland does not currently hold a maintenance easement over the culvert. 

The proposed subdivision relies on the culvert for the majority of its drainage. Staff therefore recommends that (1) the applicant should secure a 30-foot stormdrain maintenance easement across the full northern edge of the Murphy property, to be dedicated to the City of Portland and (2) the applicant should also be responsible for costs associated with the re-engineering, repair, maintenance, and/or replacement of the CMP culvert now or in the future. 
7. Scenic Beauty

Due to the physical characteristics of the site (i.e. slope, wetlands, and minimal street frontage) the proposed project will be well buffered visually from abutting properties and the public right of way. The proposed building envelopes, as limited by zoning and the 75 foot wetland buffer, would result in no house constructed and less than 160 feet away from any existing house on Lester Drive. A substantial percentage of the site will be preserved and its aesthetic qualities retained. 

8. Comprehensive Plan

Staff finds the project, as proposed, consistent with the goals and policies of the Comprehensive Plan as it designed to City standards and provides new housing opportunities while respecting the natural environment and providing trails and improvements to public infrastructure.

9. Wetland 

See section IV. (1) above, “Water and Air Pollution”.

10. Groundwater

The proposed project, as proposed and with recommended wetland buffers in place, is not expected to have any adverse effect on the quality or availability of groundwater.

11. Floodplain

Current FEMA Flood Boundary and Floodway Maps and Flood Insurance Rate Maps indicate that the proposed project is not located in or near a flood-prone area. 

12. Conformity with Code

As the project evolves it is under ongoing review by the City’s Zoning Administrator. The project as presented has been found in substantial compliance with the standards of the R3 zoning code.
13. Recreation Trail Dedication

Section 14-498 (i) (1) states that:

In all subdivisions open space may be provided for parks, recreational and other public areas. Where no public open space or recreational areas exist in close proximity to the subdivision, or where a lack of such areas in the subdivision would require its disapproval under section 14‑497(a), general requirements, the Planning Board may require provision of land for park or recreational purposes. Such lands may be designated for public or private ownership in accordance with the conditions stated in this section, subject to the approval of the Planning Board.

Trail

In order to comply with this section, the applicant has indicated a process to establish a permanent public recreation trail and trail easement across the entire 22.7-Acre site (subdivision and remainder parcel). The applicant has entered into discussions with Portland Trails and at least one abutting property owner on the matter of establishing a trail easement. Portland Trails has presented the concept to its board and decided to pursue the matter. 

The precise trail route has yet to be determined. However, staff recommends that the route should eventually be designed so as to best facilitate an eventual cross-connection between Washington Avenue and Auburn Street and/or Lambert Street.  The type of neighborhood interconnectivity that such a route would achieve is strongly supported by Comprehensive Plan policy.

Whereas the proposed trail easement would follow and cross an existing City forcemain easement, staff also recommends that the new trail easement should be held by the City of Portland.

14. Tree Save Plan

In addition to the preservation of all trees within the recommended 75 foot disturbance buffer, staff has requested that the applicant work with the City Arborist to field locate existing trees of significance and develop a tree save plan for the subdivision.   

15. Parking

The proposed project provides adequate area on individual house lots for the provision of on-site parking in conformance with the parking ordinance. 

The 13.61-Acre remainder parcel is the site of an existing baseball field. Concerned with the potential for excessive overflow event parking onto Ballpark Drive, staff requested and received a parking area concept for the field from the applicant (Attachment M.).   

The dedicated parking area appears to be large enough to accommodate the estimated +/- 30 cars that arrive at an average field use. However, the area is unimproved and parking patterns are undefined. It is unlikely that motorists will instinctively park in the layout presented. Left to their own devices, motorists are likely to make less organized, less efficient use of the space potentially resulting in disorderly circulation, blocked access, soil erosion, and unnecessary parking spillover onto Ballpark Drive. Staff therefore, recommends that the parking area be delineated and contained with a wooden guard rail fence and that wheel stops should be laid to direct motorists into appropriate parking patterns. 

The applicant has expressed a willingness to make such improvements to the lot. 
V. Conclusion and Recommendation

Staff finds that the proposed subdivision, if revised in accordance with staff recommendations as summarized in this memo and in a July 20, 2004 letter to the applicant (Attachment O.), would be consistent with the policies of the Comprehensive Plan, the Subdivision Ordinance, and the Zoning Ordinance.

Barring any substantive difficulties in achieving these revisions, staff recommends that the application be brought before the Planning Board for a Public Hearing at soonest possible convenience.  

VI. Attachments

A. Application

B. Origin of Proposed Subdivision Name

C. Neighborhood Meeting Certification and Minutes

D. December 2003 and June 2004 Wetland Delineation Reports

E. June 4, 2004 Tier 1 DEP / NRPA Permit Application and Approval

F. June 4, 2004 Maine DEP Permit by Rule Form (Disturb. w/in `75 to Brook)

G. Applicant’s case for “intermittent” stream classification

H. June 3, 2004 Bryan Letter (Stream Buffer)

I. May 27, 2004 Plante Storm Drainage Evaluation

J. May 28, 2004 Plante 36” Culvert Evaluation

K. June 15, 2004 Traffic Study and Recommendations

L. July 12, 2004 Errico Memo (Traffic Responses)

M. June 2, 2004 Plante Email (Ballfield Parking) 

N. July 16, 2004 Sebago Technics Review Memo

O. July 20, 2004 Staff Letter to Applicant

P. Draft Project Plan Set (Progress Print)

Q. May 19, 2004 Burnside Letter with Supplementary Materials

R. Photographic Log Submitted by Applicant

S. June 1, 2004 Water Capacity Letter

T. July 23, 2004 Sewer Capacity Letter
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